

Dialing Up Telemedicine in Massachusetts

Written by Scott Haller



Pioneer's Mission

Pioneer Institute is an independent, non-partisan, privately funded research organization that seeks to improve the quality of life in Massachusetts through civic discourse and intellectually rigorous, data-driven public policy solutions based on free market principles, individual liberty and responsibility, and the ideal of effective, limited and accountable government.



This paper is a publication of Pioneer Health, which seeks to refocus the Massachusetts conversation about health care costs away from government-imposed interventions, toward market-based reforms. Current initiatives include driving public discourse on Medicaid; presenting a strong consumer perspective as the state considers a dramatic overhaul of the health care payment process; and supporting thoughtful tort reforms.



Pioneer Public seeks limited, accountable government by promoting competitive delivery of public services, elimination of unnecessary regulation, and a focus on core government functions. Current initiatives promote reform of how the state builds, manages, repairs and finances its transportation assets as well as public employee benefit reform.



Pioneer Education seeks to increase the education options available to parents and students, drive system-wide reform, and ensure accountability in public education. The Center's work builds on Pioneer's legacy as a recognized leader in the charter public school movement, and as a champion of greater academic rigor in Massachusetts' elementary and secondary schools. Current initiatives promote choice and competition, school-based management, and enhanced academic performance in public schools.



Pioneer Opportunity seeks to keep Massachusetts competitive by promoting a healthy business climate, transparent regulation, small business creation in urban areas and sound environmental and development policy. Current initiatives promote market reforms to increase the supply of affordable housing, reduce the cost of doing business, and revitalize urban areas.

Table of Contents

Introduction	4
What is Telemedicine?	4
Does Telemedicine Work?	4
National Telemedicine Policy	5
Medicare	5
Medicaid	5
National Telemedicine Trends	6
Massachusetts Telemedicine Policy	6
Conclusion	7



Introduction

Technology occasionally upends entire industries, as seen with the rise of ride-sharing apps in just a few short years. Uber and Lyft leverage convenience and efficiency advantages over traditional taxis to create a better consumer experience. This theme of improving systems by using technology to engage consumers is also a significant factor in the rise of online shopping and personal banking. One industry that has remained relatively insulated from these consumer-facing conveniences is healthcare.

When videoconferencing technology became ubiquitous in business in the 1990s, Medicare was fairly quick to apply these principles to healthcare by approving reimbursement for limited forms of telemedicine. Even as evidence of the efficacy of telemedicine has grown, there has been little change in national policy. Only one form of telemedicine is allowed under Medicare, and most state-based policies are modeled after this first attempt to integrate telemedicine into the larger healthcare system.

Commercial insurers have taken the lead on exploring telemedicine's opportunities, and some states have been more aggressive than others when it comes to adopting it. Massachusetts is one of only two states that do not mandate telemedicine coverage for Medicaid recipients. This is inconsistent with the Commonwealth's reputation as a biotechnology and healthcare innovator. As Massachusetts plays catch up, there are still outstanding disagreements in the industry over telemedicine best practices and the appropriate scope of coverage.

What is Telemedicine?

Whether connecting a rural resident with a specialist or allowing a remote radiologist to read an x-ray, telemedicine can be implemented and made useful in virtually any facet of healthcare. Its uses can generally be classified into three main categories:

1. Live-interactive appointments
2. Store-and-forward of medical information
3. Remote patient monitoring

Most state-approved telemedicine programs focus on live-interactive engagement between a doctor and patient. This typically takes the form of a videoconference, since audio-only connections are either not covered or explicitly forbidden in most states. Live-interactive appointments, or synchronous communication, closely simulate in-person meetings, and can allow rural patients to more conveniently access primary and specialty care. Live-interactive approaches are also the most studied form of telemedicine and have been shown to improve patient satisfaction and outcomes,¹ as well as save time and money for both physician and patient.²

Store-and-forward approaches allow patients, or other physicians, to communicate asynchronously with a physician through email or a web application such as a patient portal. They are commonly employed in fields such as dermatology, radiology, and pathology, where tests are often interpreted after the conclusion of an appointment. For these services, immediate responses are unnecessary. Store-and-forward systems can also enable rural patients to seek specialist expertise from flagship medical centers without traveling long distances.

Remote patient monitoring is most commonly used for post-surgical patients and individuals with chronic and/or multiple medical conditions, allowing them to remain at home while a medical device, such as a blood sugar or heart rate monitor, relays information to their doctor. Remote patient monitoring has been used to aid treatment of a diverse range of chronic conditions including diabetes, heart and renal failure, HIV/AIDS, and cancer. Patients who can return home more quickly are shown to have higher satisfaction and improved outcomes.³

As handheld device processing power and ubiquity increases, the potential applications for telemedicine broaden. In regulating this growing industry, states need to be careful to invite innovation and prevent regulations that create unnecessary limitations.

Does Telemedicine Work?

With varying levels of qualification, prominent medical groups such as the American Hospital Association,⁴ American Medical Association,⁵ the American College of Physicians,⁶ and the Massachusetts Medical Society⁷ have all endorsed the use of telemedicine to reduce costs and increase efficiency and patient satisfaction. The data consistently backs up these claims.

In a review of thousands of independent studies, the American Telemedicine Association found potential for savings across the industry. Nationally, utilizing telemedicine to connect rural emergency departments instead of transferring patients is projected to save \$537 million annually, while correctional facilities stand to save \$270 million, and nursing homes could see savings of \$806 million. The cost of managing chronic conditions was cut by about 10 percent, while hospital-at-home programs saw savings of 19 percent along with higher satisfaction rates and briefer treatment periods.⁸

Reviews of quality outcomes show that while telephone conversations are associated with slightly worse outcomes, live-interactive videoconferencing produces results that are equal to or better than in-person visits. Telemedicine also yields consistently higher patient satisfaction rates since it allows them

to remain amidst the comforts of home. This allows for a much more efficient use of both the patient’s and doctor’s time.⁹

There are virtually no groups categorically opposed to using telemedicine, only those with concerns about its efficacy in complex or sensitive cases. Indeed, telemedicine can be used to uniquely target some of healthcare’s most pressing issues. By connecting rural patients with urban doctors, it can help fill geographic gaps in primary and specialty care; home monitoring and check-ups can help those struggling with mental health problems or addiction; as health plans experiment more with alternative payment methodologies in lieu of traditional fee-for-service arrangements, telemedicine can more easily enable doctors to care for patients holistically; and patients with chronic conditions that account for upwards of three-quarters of healthcare spending could spend less time at the hospital, pay less for care, and adhere more closely to their doctor’s orders.^{10,11}

Given the near-universal support telemedicine receives, the next question is how states have chosen to regulate or limit this burgeoning healthcare delivery model.

National Telemedicine Policy

Medicare

Medicare largely led the early adoption of telemedicine, and many states have since crafted their systems around the Medicare model’s core features. Medicare first approved reimbursement for some services provided through telemedicine in 1997, and allowable instances were expanded in 2001. Under the Medicare model, only live-interactive meetings can be reimbursed, the patient must be in a rural Health Professional Shortage Area (HPSA) and at a recognized health center (the “originating site”) where the remote physician has admitting privileges, and insurance companies must reimburse providers at the same rate as an in-person visit is remunerated.¹² The originating site requirement and provision limiting coverage to live-interactive appointments are based in statute and would require legislative action to alter.¹³

The list of services covered under Medicare is subject to annual

revisions, but generally grows each year. Currently, a wide range of services are reimbursed, from a normal primary care visit, to mental health services, to obesity behavior counseling and nutrition therapy.¹⁵ Medicare has begun to loosen some of its restrictions, allowing store-and-forward services to be reimbursed in Hawaii and Alaska in 2014.¹⁶ In 2015, Medicare also expanded telemedicine reimbursement to all patients with two or more chronic conditions, eliminating its originating site requirement for a specific population for the first time.¹⁷

Medicaid

Medicare’s early, albeit limited, adoption of telemedicine services has formed the basis for most states’ Medicaid provisions, but many have chosen to take telemedicine further. States have wide authority to design their Medicaid program and its associated benefits, and while Massachusetts does not forbid telemedicine reimbursement, it is not mandated either. This murky situation results in uneasy providers and payers, and a lack of will to create telemedicine programs.

As of August 2016, live-interactive encounters are covered in 48 states, while 12 states reimburse for some forms of store-and-forward (beyond simple radiological coordination), and 19 reimburse for remote patient monitoring.¹⁸ Medicaid programs also do not typically include onerous originating site requirements, with 25 states allowing for the patient to remain at home.¹⁹

Seven states reimburse for all three major forms of telemedicine (live-interactive, store-and-forward, and remote patient monitoring) in their Medicaid programs²⁰



Allowable originating sites	
Physician or practitioner’s office	Hospital
Rural health clinic	Skilled nursing facility
Federal qualified health center	Community mental health center ¹⁴

Each state has slightly different allowable services, although many closely mirror Medicare's list. Massachusetts is one of two states (Rhode Island is the other) that do not categorically reimburse any services for Medicaid patients.²¹ However, nearly half of MassHealth beneficiaries are enrolled in managed care plans,²² which may include telemedicine services at the administrator's discretion.²³

National Telemedicine Trends

In a period of historically partisan politics, a bipartisan bill has been filed in the Senate that would revamp the Medicare standards which currently cover "limited telehealth services, setting a poor industry standard, discouraging innovation, and restricting access to specialized services," according to the sponsors.²⁴ But while national momentum is growing behind telemedicine, further adoption is still largely being handled at the state level.

More states are beginning to test the efficacy of alternative telemedicine delivery methods, with trial periods for store-and-forward and remote patient monitoring currently ongoing in multiple states.²⁵ Some others are pioneering telemedicine to meet their own unique needs. California, which mandated commercial telemedicine coverage, allowed store-and-forward, and did away with originating site restrictions in 2011 to help its rural residents.²⁶ While many states have telemedicine parity laws, requiring private payers to cover live-interactive video chats, most states are lagging behind the commercial market's level of adoption and innovation.

One of the biggest areas of contention in the current telemedicine debate surrounds reimbursement parity. Twenty-three states require full reimbursement parity—payments at the same level as an in-person visit—in their commercial markets, while nine others have some sort of parity law on the books.²⁷ Reimbursement parity ensures that providers and payers are willing to explore telemedicine offerings, since it would likely increase profit margins. At the same time, one of telemedicine's most attractive selling points is its ability to lower overall healthcare costs, an effect that full reimbursement parity dampens.²⁸

Despite governments' reluctance to expand telemedicine, private insurers and providers are seeing the potential for massive cost savings — an average of \$126 per acute care visit.²⁹ National telemedicine companies have also begun to pop-up, making it easier for large insurers to include these services in their offerings. Most states have mandated commercial reimbursement parity; those that do not set some sort of standard create an environment less conducive to telemedicine taking root.

Commenting on the aforementioned bipartisan legislation, the CEO of a large telemedicine provider noted that "while Americans under 65 have almost ubiquitous access to the world of online healthcare [through private insurers], those of us who are frail, the homebound, those who need it frequently and are challenged the most to access it — our 65-plus elderly — are denied access to it. A mind boggling social injustice that is excused by red-tape and antiquated pre-iPhone regulations."³⁰

Massachusetts Telemedicine Policy

Massachusetts' seeming hesitancy to adopt telemedicine is inconsistent with the presence of a strong biotechnology industry and innovative academic medical centers. Although there are currently numerous bills before the state legislature, it's unclear if this topic will receive significant attention as all eyes turn to healthcare spending's impact on a precariously balanced state budget, consistently troublesome provider price variations, and a debate over the fundamentals of healthcare in Washington.

Massachusetts is one of only two states that does not mandate telemedicine coverage for Medicaid recipients, and do not have a private payer reimbursement parity law. Currently, the state Health Policy Commission (HPC) is running telemedicine pilot programs aimed specifically at behavioral health needs,³¹ while the legislature considers bills that would mandate telemedicine coverage in the Group Insurance Commission (the state's public employee healthcare administrator), Medicaid, and other forms of insurance. These bills vary slightly in what forms of telemedicine are allowed — some include store-and-forward or have location-based restrictions — but all include reimbursement parity provisions and don't require identifying barriers to an in-person appointment.^{32, 33}

Following Medicare's lead, Chapter 224 of the Acts of 2012 allows private insurers the option of reimbursing telemedicine services. Only live-interactive services are covered, deductible and coinsurance charges cannot exceed that of in-person visits, and all allowable in-person services must also be covered through telemedicine. Notably, there are no location restrictions placed on the patient. Currently, at least Cigna, Harvard Pilgrim, and United Healthcare operate telemedicine programs in Massachusetts, and some providers, such as Partner's HealthCare, have created their own web tools or apps to be included in some health plans.

Harvard Pilgrim, for example, allows virtually all their members to utilize telemedicine for any appropriate covered service. In fact, they have a Doctor On Demand program that allows members to quickly contact a physician, whom they may have never seen before, for simple questions or diagnoses.³⁴

CONCLUSION

Telemedicine is here to stay, and its capabilities and integration with the healthcare system will continue to increase. As the Commonwealth struggles to contain healthcare costs and meet its own cost growth limits, this field offers an opportunity to significantly reduce costs while increasing patient satisfaction. Massachusetts has not taken the lead on telemedicine. As it plays catch up, it must be careful not to place needless restrictions on such promising practices.

1 Continue studying telemedicine's various applications and embrace its uses in areas where it is proven successful.

While there is already a large body of research dealing with telemedicine, most states restrict its use to specific situations and technologies. While there has been some legislative action pushing pilot programs, Massachusetts should make sure to leave the door open for new advances to ensure that telemedicine provides the greatest possible benefit. While the jury is out on live-interactive appointments, there is still work to be done in proving the efficacy of some store-and-forward and remote patient monitoring systems. That said, these approaches are increasingly seen as necessary elements of a well-rounded healthcare system.

2 Do not restrict the originating site.

Originating site requirements when a patient has a preexisting relationship with the physician are unnecessary and run contrary to the convenience telemedicine is supposed to provide. Patients with multiple chronic conditions or who have recently had surgery will find that staying at home is preferable to traveling to a healthcare facility. Whenever diagnostic integrity won't be threatened, new approaches should be pursued.

3 Consider allowing reimbursement at less than the in-person charge in some cases.

The promise of telemedicine lies in its convenience and cost savings. Requiring full reimbursement for all services delivered remotely undercuts one of these core benefits. While rates must begin at close to full reimbursement to entice providers and insurers to participate, over time telemedicine will become ingrained in healthcare and the price should migrate closer in line with the actual cost of providing the service. This is especially true with quick phone calls or supplementary interactions that should not constitute a formal appointment.

4 Lead the charge to adopt telemedicine through the Group Insurance Commission (GIC), Medicaid, and other state-run health programs.

The GIC, the state's public employee healthcare administrator, has consistently pursued progressive approaches to controlling healthcare costs, most recently with the Vitals SmartShopper program, which offers cash incentives to consumers who value shop for non-emergent care. The GIC and other publicly run healthcare programs should be given autonomy and encouraged to continue seeking new and innovative approaches to cost containment, especially with regards to telemedicine. Such action on the public side will help move the commercial market towards similar practices.

Endnotes

1. *Research Outcomes: Telemedicine's Impact on Healthcare Cost and Quality*. American Telemedicine Association. April 2015. <https://higherlogicdownload.s3.amazonaws.com/AMERICANTELEMED/3c09839a-ffd-46f7-916c-692c11d78933/UploadedImages/Policy/examples-of-research-outcomes—telemedicine's-impact-on-healthcare-cost-and-quality.pdf>.
2. Bashshur, Rashid L., Gary W. Shannon, and Brian R. Smith. "The Empirical Foundations of Telemedicine Interventions for Chronic Disease Management." *Telemedicine and e-Health* 20, no. 9 (September 2014). September 2014. doi: 10.1089. <http://www.connectwithcare.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/Bashshur-Study.pdf>.
3. Canada. Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health. Home telehealth for chronic disease management. By K. Tran, J. Polisen, D. Coyle, K. Coyle, E-H W. Kluge, K. Cimon, S. McGill, H. Noorani, K. Palmer, and R. Scott. December 2008. https://www.cadth.ca/media/pdf/H0475_Home_Telehealth_tr_e.pdf.
4. "Telehealth." American Hospital Association. <http://www.aha.org/advocacy-issues/telehealth/index.shtml>.
5. "Telemedicine & Mobile Apps." American Medical Association. <https://www.ama-assn.org/delivering-care/telemedicine-mobile-apps>.
6. Huff, Charlotte. "Medical Diagnosis by Webcam?" American Association of Retired Persons. December 2015. <http://www.aarp.org/health/conditions-treatments/info-2015/telemedicine-health-symptoms-diagnosis.html>.
7. "Physician Focus: Telemedicine." Massachusetts Medical Society. October 1, 2016. http://www.massmed.org/News-and-Publications/Physician-Focus/Physician-Focus—Telemedicine/#.WNwHpW_ythE.
8. *Research Outcomes: Telemedicine's Impact on Healthcare Cost and Quality*. American Telemedicine Association.
9. Ibid.
10. Yang, Tony. *Telehealth Parity Laws*. Issue brief. August 15, 2016. http://healthaffairs.org/healthpolicybriefs/brief_pdfs/health-policybrief_162.pdf.
11. "Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. May 22, 2017. <https://www.cdc.gov/chronicdisease/>.
12. *Massachusetts Telemedicine Reimbursement Guide*. Northeast Telehealth Resource Center. Technical paper. January 2015. <http://netrc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/NETRC-Telemedicine-Reimbursement-Guide-MA.pdf>.
13. United States Code of Federal Regulations. Telehealth services, § IV B-410.78 (2011). <https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CFR-2011-title42-vol2/pdf/CFR-2011-title42-vol2-sec410-78.pdf>
14. *Massachusetts Telemedicine Reimbursement Guide*. Northeast Telehealth Resource Center.
15. Ibid.
16. "Telehealth and Medicare." Center for Connected Health Policy. <http://www.cchpca.org/telehealth-and-medicare>.
17. "Telemedicine Reimbursement." Chiron Health. <https://chiron-health.com/telemedicine/reimbursement/>.
18. *State Telehealth Laws and Medicaid Program Policies: A Comprehensive Scan of the 50 States and District of Columbia*. Report. Center for Connected Health Policy. August 2016. http://www.cchpca.org/sites/default/files/resources/50%20STATE%20COMPLETE%20REPORT%20PASSWORD%20AUG%202016_1.pdf.
19. Jones, Kofi. "Telemedicine Reimbursement: A Guide to Getting Paid." American Well. November 16, 2015. <https://www.americanwell.com/telemedicine-reimbursement/>.
20. *State Telehealth Laws and Medicaid Program Policies: A Comprehensive Scan of the 50 States and District of Columbia*. Center for Connected Health Policy.
21. "Telemedicine Reimbursement." *Chiron Health*.
22. MASSHEALTH: THE BASICS. Report. June 2016. http://bluecrossmafoundation.org/sites/default/files/download/publication/MassHealthBasics_Chartpack_FY2015_FINAL_1.pdf.
23. *State Telehealth Laws and Medicaid Program Policies: A Comprehensive Scan of the 50 States and District of Columbia*. Center for Connected Health Policy.
24. "Gardner, Peters Introduce Bipartisan Legislation to Expand Telehealth Services." News release, March 30, 2017. Cory Gardner: United States Senator for Colorado. <https://www.gardner.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/gardner-peters-introduce-bipartisan-legislation-to-expand-telehealth-services>.
25. *State Telehealth Laws and Medicaid Program Policies: A Comprehensive Scan of the 50 States and District of Columbia*. Center for Connected Health Policy.
26. California Assembly AB 415 (2011) (enacted). http://www.leginfo.ca.gov/pub/11-12/bill/asm/ab_0401-0450/ab_415_bill_20111007_chaptered.html.
27. Yang, Tony. *Telehealth Parity Laws*.
28. Bashshur, Rashid L., Gary W. Shannon, and Brian R. Smith. "The Empirical Foundations of Telemedicine Interventions for Chronic Disease Management."
29. Jones, Kofi. "Telemedicine Reimbursement: A Guide to Getting Paid."
30. Japsen, Bruce. "Momentum Builds To Expand Medicare's Telehealth Coverage." *Forbes Magazine*, April 12, 2017. <https://www.forbes.com/sites/brucejapsen/2017/04/12/momentum-builds-to-expand-medicare-telehealth-coverage/#762081a76b60>.
31. Elstermeyer, Coleen. "Telemedicine pilot program." E-mail message to author. March 22, 2017.
32. "Joint Committee on Health Care Financing." Massachusetts Legislature. <https://malegislature.gov/Committees/Detail/J24/Bills>.
33. "Joint Committee on Public Health." Massachusetts Legislature. <https://malegislature.gov/Committees/Detail/J16/Bills>.
34. Member Services Representative. "Harvard Pilgrim Telemedicine Policy." Telephone interview by author. April 14, 2017.

About the Author

Scott Haller graduated from Northeastern University with a Bachelor's Degree in Political Science. He started working at Pioneer Institute through the Northeastern's Co-op Program and continues now as the Lovett C. Peters Fellow in Healthcare. While Scott's original focus was on the MBTA, he has shifted his focus towards healthcare price transparency. He previously worked at the Massachusetts Office of the Inspector General.

About Pioneer

Pioneer Institute is an independent, non-partisan, privately-funded research organization that seeks to change the intellectual climate in the Commonwealth by supporting scholarship that challenges the "conventional wisdom" on Massachusetts public policy issues.

